Graduate Division Alumni Association 

University of California, San Francisco

Minutes for meeting on June 16, 2004

Members present: Dan Keller, Sturdy McKee, Gail Schechter, Wayne Settle, Jenta Shen, David Shewmake, Ian Siboo and Katherine Woo

Also present: Christine Des Jarlais, Bill Lindstaedt and Nancy Newman 

Call to Order, Welcome and Introductions 

· Sturdy McKee called the meeting to order at 6:35 pm.

Approval of Prior Meeting Minutes 

· Motion carried to accept minutes as presented for the last meeting on March 10, 2004.

Officers’ Reports
Treasurer’s Report 
· Nancy Newman reviewed the finances:  We now have approximately $17K total in our two bank accounts.

· We closed last fiscal year with $19K.  We have less this year due mainly to Gala expenses.

· Our third mailing of the year will be this week, to 615 members who paid for their memberships within the last five years.

· Current Treasurer, Dick Shaw, announced his resignation in an e-mail to Nancy.  With Dick’s new position at California Pacific Medical Center, he is unable to serve as an officer.  Until the next election, Nancy will serve as acting Treasurer.  

Graduate Division Reports

· Chris Des Jarlais reported that the Sigma Xi survey (about which she has reported previously) proceeds, however, without our participation, due to our manpower shortage.  It will survey 50 institutions about their postdoc affairs.  

· We have 740 postdocs.  This is slightly fewer than when last reported, primarily due to difficulties obtaining visas. 53% of our postdocs are international.

· Our outreach is not working well enough.  Only 20 of our postdocs are under-represented minorities.  This is being worked on.  Dr. Attkisson’s office is increasing our outreach through NSF’s Alliance for Graduate Education and the Professoriate (AGAP).

Campus Reports

· Ian Siboo reported that he will step down from his role as President of the Postdoc Students’ Association (PSA).  

· During his term in office, the goal of improved representation of postdocs at Millberry Union and elsewhere within UCSF has been achieved.

Gala Committee Report

· Bill Lindstaedt delivered the Gala wrap-up:  now all remaining expenses have been paid.
· We’d hoped for a small profit but barely broke even.  Not bad!  We spent $71K, took in $71K.
· One notable expense was 6% of gross receipts to the UCSF Foundation.  They gave us good help and it was money well spent.
· Bill also reported on a summer series the Career Center is offering:  “Preparing Future Faculty.”  The second part of this will address the topic of how to get a job.  Industry experts will make presentations.  On August 10th there will be a day-long symposium about different teaching environments and what it’s like to teach in them.  Alumni will be welcome to participate.  For example, they could volunteer to be on panels.
Old Business, New Business

· Nancy circulated thank you letters from three outstanding students for whom the GDAA purchased hoods.
· Katherine Woo reported that Victoria Hale regrets her (Victoria’s) absence from this meeting; Victoria couldn’t miss the graduation of her son from pre-school.  Wayne Settle observed that despite her absence she’s done huge service for us, especially fund-raising and attention-getting for the Gala.
· Sturdy reported on the big changes afoot at Millberry Union (MU).  The name will change, to Campus Community Centers Advisory Committee (CCCAC).  The new facility at Mission Bay is gorgeous and is among the Bay Area’s best.  With Ian, Sturdy represented postdocs at MU meetings.  An objective was to get for postdocs the same preferential treatment received by students, especially the reduced fees.
  Maintaining reduced fees for alumni is also a concern and must be defended at future meetings; if we don’t speak up, we’ll lose that.  Another topic of discussion at these meetings was the fate of the athletic fields at Mission Bay; we hope to see them preserved.  The composition of the committee itself has evolved to the detriment of students.  Though the committee’s purpose was initially to enable the students to advise MU’s management, they are now outnumbered by staff.  Steve Barclay, UCSF Vice Chancellor for Administration and Finance, who doesn’t answer to us, runs the committee. Sturdy observed that it is still possible for us to influence their decisions, and there is a need for our representation to be sustained when Sturdy and Ian cease to attend.  Chris said she might be the one to do that in her role as advocate for postdocs; she’ll discuss this with Dr. Attkisson.
· Dave Shewmake reminded us of the impending retirement of Mark Jordan.  The GDAA contributed $100 to his goodbye gift.  His last day will be June 29th.  His immediate boss, Kathleen Kane, Associate Chancellor of Development, has also recently retired.   
· Jenta Shen suggested we consider printing a directory.  This would create value for our members.  Ensuing discussion concluded that this is beyond our means and the web site must suffice for the purpose (essential for any alumni organization) of enabling members to network.  We must encourage our members to provide their data on-line.
· Sturdy asked whether we contribute to UCSF’s Alumni News.  Yes, we do.
· Ian asked whether in our mailings we include postdocs.  Nancy replied that we do so to the extent that we have their addresses.  This is actually fairly rare; there is no formal mechanism for this information to be gathered by us.  Any addresses provided in time for the mailing in late October will be used.  She urged Ian to get them. 
· Chris reported that soon postdocs (except those still receiving stipends) will be paid through UCSF’s personnel payroll system.  This will give us much better data.  She will forward it to Nancy.
· Sturdy asked, What do alumni want?  Are we providing it?  Various answers included:
· Reduced MU fee is great.
· What is most commonly sought from alumni organizations is:  a) networking with former schoolmates and b) notification of events.
· Use of all UC libraries. 
· Reduced-price auto insurance, credit cards.
· An on-line bulletin board, especially if it regularly featured an alumnus of note.
· We must show who donated and how much.
· We must let alumni know what we’re doing.
· Jenta suggested we consider a one-time lifetime membership fee.  Chris observed that Stanford has been successful in offering this, especially for purchase by parents as a graduation gift.  Wayne noted that the arithmetic calls for the amount of the fee to be 20 times the annual fee.
· Dan suggested outreach to alumni in other cities, especially Boston, San Diego and Austin as well as   Biotech centers.
· It was suggested that we publish and distribute a regular bulletin of alumni news and featuring one in each issue as suggested above.  We’d compete with UCSF Magazine and Alumni News.  We have 4,000 (snail) mailing addresses.  Sturdy asked whether we could assemble material for a September mailing (to precede the October mailing.)  It would go out to approximately 4,000 addresses.  Can we have a rough draft for the September 15 meeting?
· It was suggested that we e-mail our bulletin (would save money).  Currently we have only 300 alumni’s e-mail addresses.  We must be more diligent about eliciting them when people sign up (on-line or on paper).
· Gail Schechter suggested we do outreach at locally held national meetings, e.g. at Moscone.  We could have a booth or a hospitality suite or sponsor some event or even just post a proposed get-together time and place.
· Katherine suggested we organize networking events.  The Faculty-Alumni House is a good venue because it costs nothing.  Ian and Katherine agreed to draft a letter.  Bill agreed to edit it.
· It was observed that, unlike the other four alumni organizations at UCSF, GDAA has no development officer.
Adjournment

· All four officers (but no board members) are up for re-election.  Victoria may run as President.  Dan will run as Secretary.  Dave urged Wayne Settle to run for President, however, Wayne might consider running for Vice-President.  Neither Sturdy McKee (current Vice-President) nor Dick Shaw will run.

· The defining issue remains reversing the decline in membership. 

· The next board meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, September 15th at 6:30 PM in the Faculty/Alumni House. 

· We adjourned at 8:06 pm.

Submitted by Dan Keller and Nancy Newman. 
� At present, the general public (“community”) pays $45/mo.  Alumni, faculty and postdocs pay $38/mo.  An increase  to $42/mo. has been threatened.  Residents and fellows are subsidized by the School of Medicine and pay only $9/mo. but this will likely be increased to $25/mo.  Current students pay nothing.  MU’s breakeven is around $29/mo.  MU (soon CCCAC) is obliged to be profitable within a year, so it is under pressure to sell more of the community memberships and fewer of the subsidized memberships.  Profitability remains a distant goal.
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